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MOUNT LAUREL FIRE DISTRICT #1 
BOARD OF FIRE COMMISSIONERS 

SPECIAL MEETING / WORK SESSION 
December 12, 2013 

Fire Department Headquarters Station 
Meeting Minutes #18 

 
IN ATTENDANCE: 

1. Commissioner Roura 
2. Commissioner Shestack 
3. Commissioner Ridenour 
4. Commissioner Cornue 
5. Chief of Department Colucci 
6. Deputy Chief Burnett 
7. Administrator Jones 

 
NOT PRESENT: 

1. Commissioner Hamilton 
 
The meeting was called to order at 8:08 PM by Commissioner Roura. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited and a moment of silence observed. 
 
The Public Announcements were read by Commissioner Cornue. 
 
APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES: 
No meeting minutes were available to be approved by the Board. 
 
 
GENERAL DISCUSSION ITEMS: 
 
2013 Clothing Allowance Program Eligibility Calculations:  After a brief discussion of the program calculations by the Board, 
Commissioner Shestack made a motion to approve Clothing Allowance awards totaling $35,124 that was seconded by Commissioner 
Ridenour.  The motion was unanimously approved by the Board. 
 
2013 LOSAP Program Eligibility Calculations:  Administrator Jones reported that the Board needs to adopt the certified list of LOSAP 
awards by resolution, which then must be posted in the stations for 30 days according to the statute.  Anyone wishing to challenge the 
LOSAP award calculations has the opportunity to do so during that period.  Any challenges are then heard by the Board at the January 
meeting, when another resolution must be adopted to finalize the certified list of LOSAP awards. 
 
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTIONS: 
Resolution #2013-59 “Resolution to Approve the 2013 LOSAP Program Certified List of Eligible Volunteer Members”.  

Commissioner Shestack made a motion to approve the resolution that was seconded by Commissioner 
Ridenour.  The motion was unanimously approved by the Board. 

 
 
OTHER MATTERS: 
 
Proposed Facilities Maintenance Bond Issue Discussion:  Commissioner Roura stated that there are a couple of issues that need to be 
discussed tonight regarding this project.  The 1st is whether the Board wants to move forward and present the voters with a Facilities 
Maintenance Bond Issue ballot proposal and how much of the scope of work identified by New Road Construction will be part of it.  The 
2nd is whether we want to put a bond issue proposal on the 2/15/14 annual election ballot or do it on some other date next year at a 
Special Election.  He felt that doing it later next year at a Special Election would allow us to better educate the voters, although he 
acknowledged that this might mean that some of the major exterior maintenance work could be delayed until 2015 because of cold 
weather. 
 
Commissioner Shestack stated that he had spent some time analyzing the financial aspects of a potential bond issue to determine the 
annual debt service costs that we could expect.  At current interest rates, for a 15 year bond issue every $25,000 borrowed would result 
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in a $2,200 annual payment, so a $2.5 million bond issue would have an annual cost of about $220,000.  He emphasized that these 
numbers were rough estimates with a +/- 10 or 15% variance.  Commissioner Roura added that the items in the New Road Construction 
scope of work added up to about $4.6 million in work that they felt needed to be done, but he felt that this estimate was high and that 
some of the items could be eliminated or scaled back significantly. 
 
Administrator Jones and Commissioner Ridenour reviewed the ideas that they had proposed to the Board at the last meeting to address 
our immediate needs and those needs that could wait a few years or be whittled down through increased maintenance budget 
allocations in the future.  Commissioner Shestack asked Administrator Jones when our current debt service payments are scheduled to 
end and Administrator Jones replied that final payments are due in 2021 for both our current bond issue and capital lease. 
 
Chief of Department Colucci felt that we needed more time to evaluate the list and trim the cost of some items in the scope of work.  He 
also felt that we are sitting on too much fund balance right now to justify putting this out to a vote by the taxpayers and that putting this on 
the annual election ballot was risky and could possibly lead to the defeat of the 2014 Budget proposal.  He suggested that we consider 
significantly increasing the 2014 Budget and using more of our available fund balance to balance it.  Administrator Jones stated that we 
need to make those decisions now so that he can have the budget documents ready next Monday for the Board to approve it.  
Commissioner Shestack cautioned that he felt that we could only dip into the fund balance for no more than $600,000 before we start to 
run into potential cash flow problems.  Chief of Department Colucci stated that we could put that $600,000 into the 2014 Budget for 
maintenance and get a couple of the priority maintenance items done.  Commissioner Roura asked Chief of Department Colucci to 
clarify what he was recommending.  Chief of Department Colucci replied that he thinks that the timing for a vote on a bond issue is bad 
and that it would likely be defeated because it is such a large amount and because we don’t have sufficient time between now and 
February to do what needs to be done to sell it to the voters. 
 
Commissioner Ridenour strongly suggested that we need to do something soon in maintaining the “building envelopes” because 
otherwise we are going to have a crisis if a roof needs to be replaced in an emergency.  Chief of Department Colucci clarified that he 
was not saying that we should not put something out to the voters next year to address these needs, only that he wants to pare down the 
list of items to those items that absolutely must be done and to have time to properly package the program for the voters.  Commissioner 
Ridenour agreed with what the Chief of Department felt about the possible bad timing of putting this proposal to a vote of the taxpayers 
with the Township currently going through a reassessment and who knows what that will do to the tax rate.  He was concerned because 
we have put off doing many of the items on the list for a number of years now in order to maintain a level budget, but now we will have to 
try and fix what we can and keep chipping away at the list until we get it all done.  Commissioner Shestack was concerned that whatever 
we decide to do, we still need to maintain roughly $1.8 million in cash flow at the end of each year in order to get through the 1st 2 
months and the election.  Administrator Jones added that our basic cash flow problem is that, unlike most Fire Districts in the state, our 
overhead is very high because of our staff levels.  He asked when everyone thought that it would be a good time to put the bond issue 
proposal to the taxpayers for a vote because he really didn’t see a good time to do it in 2014 once the Township property tax 
reassessment go out.  Chief of Department Colucci felt that late spring or early summer would be good from a preparation standpoint, 
giving us time to get the Union, the volunteers and some of the civic associations to buy in and time to defend the scope of work that we 
ultimately decide to include.  He felt that the residents will support it more readily if we have more time to fine tune the list and remove 
some of the items that might be harder to justify such as new LED station signs and the Station 362 interior renovations. 
 
Administrator Jones replied that with the exception of maybe 3 or 4 items, the pricing in the New Road Construction scope of work came 
directly from quotes and estimates obtained from contractors and won’t likely change much in the next few months, but the longer we 
wait the less accurate they will be.  He added that the overall scope of work does have a 10% contingency included because there is 
significant potential to run into things that will need to be addressed but cannot be foreseen whenever you do this kind of work.  That % 
can certainly be reduced by a few percentage points to reduce the overall cost, but it will be at the expense of some of the less critical 
items should we run into significant unforeseen issues.  He also felt that if there is a lot of public upheaval when the property tax 
reassessment figures come out and a vast majority of taxpayer’s taxes go up, it won’t matter when we put the bond issue before them or 
how much it is because there will no interest in voting for anything that raises their taxes.  Another concern is that interest rates right now 
are still in the very favorable 2 to 3% range but a year from now they could be double or triple that, which will add significantly to the 
annual debt service load that a new bond issue will generate.  He felt that these 2 issues make it favorable to put it on the annual 
election ballot in February, if nothing else to see how voters react to the issue and using the 0.4 cent reduction in the 2014 Budget tax 
rate to offset some of the cost. 
 
Commissioner Roura favored having more time to work on this and educate our members and the public to get their support rather than 
risking a defeat of the 2014 Budget and the bond issue in February because we surprised them with it.  Administrator Jones recalled the 
poor public response to our public education attempts when we did the last bond issue in 2000 with a total of about 50 people showing 
up at the 3 meetings dedicated to educate them about it.  Commissioner Shestack estimated that if the current interest rates go up 2%, 
from 3% to 5%, the annual debt service would increase by about $60,000 on a 15 year $2.5 million bond issue.  Deputy Chief Burnett 
expressed his concern that some people are adamantly against this project and that it could carry over on their vote on the 2014 Budget.  
Commissioner Cornue added that maybe we can put something in the election newsletter to lay the ground work for this.  Administrator 
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Jones agreed but stressed that if we don’t have a Special Election for this before July 1 when the new tax bills come out, we won’t stand 
a chance at getting it passed in 2014.  In theory, most peoples’ tax bills should stay the same but because the last reassessment was 21 
years ago, it is very hard to predict how much property values will increase.  If those with currently low property values get hit with new 
values that are double or triple what they were, their taxes are going to go up significantly and they will have a hard time voting ‘yes’ for 
anything.  Commissioner Shestack reminded everyone that our #1 goal should be to protect the 2014 Budget and anything that risks a 
‘no’ vote on that should be avoided at all costs because the Township further reduce our tax rate by forcing us to use more of our fund 
balance.  Commissioner Ridenour agreed that this a plausible argument but he was concerned about not getting a bond issue approved 
next year and that our most critical needs would have to wait for funding until 2015 or later. 
 
Commissioner Shestack asked Firefighters Moyer and VanMater for their opinion about the proposed renovations at Station 362 and 
how it would affect their working conditions if they were postponed or eliminated.  Firefighter Moyer stated that he didn’t think that it 
would affect them too much and Firefighter VanMater stated that he believed that the career staff would rather see more staffing added.  
Deputy Chief Burnett asked them how the career staff assigned to Station 362 felt about the proposed renovations overall and Firefighter 
VanMater repeated that he felt the staff would like to see more firefighters hired.  Firefighter Moyer added that most of the staff would 
probably be indifferent about it but if their working conditions were improved, of course they would be happy.  Commissioner Ridenour 
stated that he hoped that everyone understood that if some of the items on the list are not addressed very soon, the additional damage 
being done could add significantly to the cost of repairs.  Commissioner Shestack agreed that not acting on some of the highest priority 
items could cause additional damage and problems that would cost more to repair, both inside and outside of the buildings. 
 
Administrator Jones stated that getting the roofs repaired or replaced is probably the most important thing to do but it is also the most 
expensive and without approval of a bond issue we cannot do what needs to be done.  He added that he and Commissioner Ridenour 
have tried to anticipate the most critical of the maintenance needs in the Plan A, B and C spreadsheet distributed at the last meeting, 
specifically with an eye towards doing the things that must be done immediately to keep additional problems and costs to a minimum.  
Commissioner Shestack stated that the maintenance issues that we have are years in the making and even if we propose a bond issue 
now for $2.3 million there is still another $2.3 million in other needs that need to be addressed somehow.  Commissioner Ridenour 
agreed and added that the $2.3 million cost for the Plan C items could wait a few years and possibly be accomplished without borrowing 
more money. 
 
Commissioner Roura asked everyone to focus on what they could support as a reasonable course of action to address the needs that 
have been listed.  He felt that the Plan B as outlined was a good starting point minus a few items that might be a little less critical and he 
would favor an April Special Election date.  It takes care of the most important areas of the building envelopes and prevents further 
damage from occurring while we figure out how to address the rest of the items on the list.  Commissioner Ridenour suggested that the 
Board consider setting aside money in future budgets for major facility capital improvements so that we would not have to borrow it.  
Chief of Department Colucci could support a $2 million bond issue that should be able to address the most important items.  
Commissioner Shestack felt that Commissioner Ridenour is our expert on facilities maintenance and that he could support up to $3.2 
million that would address as much as we can do.  Commissioner Cornue agreed that we are at a critical crossroads where the building 
envelopes have to be addressed now to avoid costing taxpayers a lot of money later on.  He would support a $2.4 million bond issue as 
long as we present it properly.  Commissioner Ridenour agreed that asking the taxpayers for $4.6 million right now probably isn’t 
practical, but he could support asking for the $2.6 million that he has outlined in Plan B to address the most immediate needs.  
Administrator Jones confirmed that Commissioner Ridenour’s desire to “reserve” funding each year for major expenditures is a good idea 
and we have done it for major apparatus purchases in the past, but it can be difficult to consistently do every year when budget 
pressures come into play and we struggle to make ends meet.  We would also need voter approval of a ballot question to actually use 
the “reserve” each time we want to use it, so although no money would have to be borrowed for a capital expenditure, you would still 
need to have voter approve it in order to do it.  After a brief discussion, the Board decided to work towards having a Special Election in 
April.  Commissioner Cornue asked if the Board wanted to do a newsletter again this year for the annual election, which everyone 
agreed would be a good idea.  Administrator Jones estimated that we would need to get started on it no later than next week if we 
wanted it to go out the week before the election on 2/15/14. 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: 
None. 
 
Commissioner Ridenour made a motion to adjourn the meeting that was seconded by Commissioner Shestack.  The motion was 
unanimously approved by the Board. 
 
THE MEETING ADJOURNED AT 9:48 PM. 


